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Chairperson’s Corner
By Judy Strachan 

The 2011 SOA Health Meeting in Boston 
is now history. Boston was a great place 
for a meeting, and the roster of sessions 

was excellent, so the meeting broke all records 
for attendance. The Health Section Council 
coordinated over half of the sessions at this 
meeting. In addition, another Medical School 
for Actuaries, which received such positive 
reviews after the 2010 Boot Camp for Health 
Actuaries, was held at the end of the Boston 
meeting. A new smartphone meeting applica-
tion was introduced for the meeting, putting 
access to maps, the meeting agenda and copies 
of the handouts at your fingertips. Another first 
for the meeting was a Twitter feed about events 
at the meeting. 

Outside of activities related to the 2011 Health 
Meeting, the section council has continued to 
focus on the section’s mission. We continue 
to have more ideas for projects than we have 
resources and time. Our mission statement has 
aided us to focus the highest priority projects. 
Our priority projects need to:

•  Provide relevant educational opportunities 
and member communications,

• Facilitate practical research, and/or
•  Expand the marketplace relevance of the 

health actuary brand.

Joint Meeting with the 
Academy of Actuaries’ Health 
Practice Council
During this year’s annual joint meeting with the 
Academy of Actuaries’ Health Practice Council 
held in June, the practice council and the Health 
Section Council reviewed the action items 
identified during last year’s strategy session. 
While much remains to be done, both groups 
had taken action to address the majority of last 
year’s action items. The highest priority action 
item from last year’s meeting was to devel-
op the profession’s resources for performing 
rapid health research. One of the major proj-
ects addressing this action item is the Health 
Actuarial Research Initiative discussed below. 
Increasing the visibility and improving the 
perception of the health actuary brand, another 

action item, was addressed by the Untapped 
Opportunities Task Force appointed by the 
SOA board of directors, also discussed below. 

The major initiative identified by the group 
for the coming year is to identify and work 
on opportunities to increase the cooperation 
and coordination both between the Academy 
Health Practice Council and the Health Section 
Council and between health actuaries and other 
health professionals. The goal of the effort is to 
increase the visibility and the influence of the 
profession on health policy and health research.

Untapped Opportunities for 
Health Actuaries
In 2004, at the urging of the Health Section 
Council, the board established the Untapped 
Opportunities for Health Actuaries Task Force. 
The 2011 accomplishments for this task force 
include: 

• A new resource of role profiles of 
nontraditional health actuaries, housed on the 
Untapped Opportunities Web page.

• A recruiter roundtable the evening before the 
health meeting, to learn from a focus group of 
non-actuarial health care recruiters.

• Provider payment reform activities, including 
attending conferences offered by other 
professional groups, offering webcasts on 
related topics and creating a new work group 
to address payment reform initiatives.

• Sponsoring the faculty for the June Medical 
School for Actuaries, with planning and 
oversight executed by the Health Section. 

• The Massachusetts Connector Research 
Project, which was approved and committed 
in 2010 and results are expected later  
in 2011.

Because this initiative is now considered by the 
SOA board of directors to be operational rather 
than strategic, responsibility for continuing the 
work of this task force has been transferred to 
the Health Section Council as of July 2011. The 
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Health Section Council has identified the following 
list of tasks to pursue over the next year: 

• Continue to explore the application of complexity 
science for improving the quality and usefulness 
of actuarial models of health care systems,

• Expand ideas for clinical training beyond boot 
camp material,

• Continue to review SOA health research assets 
for opportunities to leverage at conferences, for 
use in articles, to use as vehicles for networking 
with other organizations and to enhance the health 
actuary brand, and

• Continue to review SOA educational programs 
for gaps in education and exposure to emerging 
areas of practice.

Health Actuarial Research 
Initiative (HARI)
HARI, an initiative of the SOA board of directors, 
was inspired by the discussions between the SOA 
Health Section Council and the Academy Health 
Practice Council in June 2010. The Board has 

or to skew it one way or another, to achieve some 
purpose, and not follow all of the objectivity and 
the requirements of the profession, then the result 
might be handy for one brief moment, but from 
then on our work would be useless, and would 
have no value whatsoever. I think that is exactly the 
same in the private sector as it is in the government.

MV: You talked about how technical neutrality, in 
some cases, can be seen as opposition to a particu-
lar viewpoint. Do you feel that we have any risk of 
becoming irrelevant, or that our voice would not be 
heard in the future because of that, or do you think 
that our obligation continues regardless?

RF: Well, our obligation continues without ques-
tion, but I do have that concern—I’ll be honest 
about that. In recent years, as we’ve seen the level 
of partisanship in the public sector go up, there’s 
been less interest, it seems, in the technical aspects 
of the programs, and more interest in the political 
aspects. So I do worry about us being marginalized 

committed $300,000 per year for 2011 and 2012 
for health research. The first project the oversight 
group identified is a study of risk adjustment as it 
pertains to the Patient Protection and Affordable 
Care Act (PPACA). The Request for Proposals 
(RFP) for the risk adjustment project was released 
on May 13 and is available on the SOA website. The 
oversight group has identified the next two HARI 
topics, a comparative study of health care trend 
drivers, and of accountable care organizations and 
risk; work has begun on defining these projects in 
greater detail with a goal of issuing RFPs this year 
for one of them and next year for the second.

Wrap-Up
My term as chair of the Health Section Council ends 
this month, and Kevin Law will take over the chair. 
My three years on the council have been busy and 
interesting, and the future for the Health Section 
Council promises more of the same for Kevin. n

or no longer being useful for the very things that 
we’re so good at, and the very things that should be 
paid attention to. Even though it seems that fewer 
and fewer public leaders and politicians tend to pay 
attention to the formality of the technical details 
which will make or break the success of any prod-
uct or program in real life. So, I think we may be 
marginalized for a little while, but it may take only 
one or two spectacular failures before we’re back 
in business the way we’ve always been, and the 
lessons learned.

MV: Tell us about the role that the media has played 
in this partisanship, and in your role in trying to 
provide technical information and unbiased infor-
mation. 

RF: The media is very interested in reporting all of 
this. They tend to focus a little more on the more 
sensational aspects, I’m afraid. Still, it’s been a 
valuable voice on behalf of our work, and we try to 
assist the media behind the scenes in understanding 
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